

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3513 | AUGUST 4, 2020 DOMESTIC POLICY STUDIES

The "Housing First" Approach Has Failed: Time to Reform Federal Policy and Make it Work for Homeless Americans

Christopher F. Rufo

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Policymakers must rethink the federal government's Housing First policy, which has failed to reduce overall homelessness and does not improve human well-being.

Treatment First programs address the substance abuse and mental illness behind much homelessness, and provide the most effective pathway to self-sufficiency.

Policymakers should redirect housing funds to programs with a proven record of helping the homeless to overcome addiction, find employment, and achieve independence.

attention with the growth of public encampments, particularly in West Coast cities. According to the most recent point-in-time count, there are 567,715 homeless individuals in the United States, including 356,422 in emergency shelters and 211,293 who are living unsheltered in tents, cars, and on the streets. In some city neighborhoods, such as in Seattle, Portland, San Francisco, and Los Angeles, thousands of men and women are sleeping outdoors, and the authorities have become overwhelmed by widespread drug abuse in public, crime, and social disorder.

Federal policymakers have responded by devoting additional resources to the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development's (HUD's) programs for emergency shelters and permanent supportive housing. However, despite *billions* in funding for these

programs over the past five years, the number of people living unsheltered has increased by 20 percent²—with no signs of abating in the near future. The increase has been particularly steep in the three West Coast states of California, Oregon, and Washington, which account for 61 percent of the nation's unsheltered homeless.³

This issue has come to greater public consciousness because of the visible, persistent, and tangible failure of some local governments to address public camping and disorder in their streets. Local policy responses must tackle such problems.⁴ Progressive political leaders have insisted that homelessness is caused by lack of affordable housing, but in Seattle, San Francisco, and Los Angeles, the number of people on the streets has increased year over year despite large-scale investments in subsidized and permanent supportive housing.⁵

In order to reduce homelessness, policymakers at all levels must understand that chronic and long-term homelessness is not primarily a housing problem—it is a human problem. According to a 2019 report from the University of California Los Angeles analyzing data from 64,000 surveys, 75 percent of the unsheltered homeless have substance-abuse disorders, 78 percent have mental health disorders, and 84 percent have physical health conditions. In other words, these are not simply people who lack shelter; the majority are suffering from profound human pathologies.

As homelessness threatens to become an entrenched problem in American cities, it is more important than ever for policymakers to have a clear understanding of the failures of current policy, as well as the potential for reform. In re-orienting the public response toward better outcomes, policymakers must begin with a simple premise: Any effort to reduce homelessness must address addiction, mental illness, and social pathologies—not just physical housing, lack of which is frequently a reflection of deeper problems.

Currently, the federal government plans to devote record-high resources to homelessness programs. President Donald Trump has proposed \$2.8 billion in funding for HUD's homelessness programs in his fiscal year (FY) 2021 budget, and the recently passed Corona, Aid, Relief and Economic Security (CARES) Act provides an additional one-time \$9 billion expenditure for HUD's Emergency Shelter and Community Development Block Grant programs. HUD has the responsibility to spend this funding in a way that brings people off the streets and works toward recovery, rehabilitation, and self-sufficiency. This *Backgrounder* outlines the limitations—and outright failure—of current federal policies, and proposes an agenda for reform.

Federal Homelessness Policy: Background

Federal policymakers have been engaged with the issue of homelessness since 1983, when President Ronald Reagan established the first Federal Interagency Task Force on Food and Shelter for the Homeless. Four years later, based on the task force recommendations, President Reagan signed into law what is now known as the McKinney–Vento Homeless Assistance Act, establishing the U.S. Interagency Council on Homelessness (USICH), the Emergency Shelter Grants Program, and HUD's Homeless Assistance Grants—which remain the cornerstone of the federal response to homelessness.⁸

Next, through a series of administrative and legislative changes beginning in the 1990s, HUD introduced the Continuum of Care (CoC) Program, which created local quasi-governmental entities in metropolitan areas that can apply for HUD funding and administer local homelessness programs. This CoC model is the primary mechanism for distributing federal funding for homelessness programs. It bypasses state and local governments and goes directly to CoC organizations, which are responsible for administering contracts to local shelters, housing programs, and service providers.

In recent years, the federal policy response to homelessness has centered on a single concept: Housing First, which holds that the public should provide permanent housing for the homeless without requiring abstinence from drugs and alcohol, or even participation in substance abuse treatment or mental health services.

Under the George W. Bush Administration, USICH presented the Housing First approach as the key breakthrough to ending homelessness. Over the course of the following decade, USICH and HUD redirected billions of dollars in funding away from transitional housing programs and toward Housing First programs. Despite concerns from service providers that this policy would reduce resources for emergency shelters, transitional housing, and treatment programs, the Housing First coalition plowed ahead. By 2009, Housing First had become the defacto policy at the local, state, and federal level, as local service providers oriented their programs toward federal funding priorities in order to maximize their ability to receive HUD grants. During this period, 234 cities officially adopted the philosophy of Housing First and submitted "10-year plans to end homelessness." ¹⁰

Today, the vast majority of federal homelessness funding is spent on Housing First programs. According to a recent analysis, HUD allocates approximately 74 percent of all competitive grants to permanent supportive housing projects—even though these projects were originally intended

to only serve the small fraction of the general homeless population that is "chronically homeless." As a result of this dramatic shift in funding, between 2007 and 2018, the number of Housing First beds increased from roughly 189,000 to 361,000, and the number of transitional housing beds fell from roughly 211,000 to 101,000. 12

Following the federal government's lead, many states and municipalities have adopted the Housing First philosophy at the local level. The City and County of Los Angeles, which are "home" to more than 59,000 homeless men and women, recently passed a \$1.2 billion bond for the construction of permanent supportive housing. Other major West Coast cities, including San Francisco, Portland, and Seattle, have adopted similar policy objectives and significantly increased spending on Housing First programs.

The Failure of Housing First Programs

Unfortunately, the promise of Housing First—solving homelessness and reducing public expenditure simultaneously—turned out to be little more than wishful thinking. More than a decade after hundreds of American cities submitted their Housing First-inspired "10-year plans to end homelessness," none of these plans has survived contact with reality. In many West Coast cities, homelessness is more acute than ever before, and, as of January 2020, is the top concern among voters in California, ¹⁴ Oregon, ¹⁵ and Washington State. ¹⁶

At the federal level, there is a growing consensus that Housing First must be reconsidered. The Trump Administration's Council of Economic Advisers recently released a report demonstrating that, despite nearly doubling the nation's stock of Housing First units since 2007, there is no compelling evidence that overall homelessness has been reduced. Additionally, according to the National Academies of Sciences, there is "no substantial published evidence as yet to demonstrate that [Housing First] improves health outcomes or reduces health care costs." The new director of USICH, Robert Marbut, has signaled strong opposition to Housing First, releasing a chart that shows a dramatic rise in unsheltered homelessness after the widespread adoption of Housing First policies.

What went wrong? Despite Housing First advocates' insistence that their approach would be "research-and-data-driven, performance-based, and results-oriented," the policy failed to produce results even on its own terms.

In the early 2000s, homelessness service providers and a coalition of activists successfully pitched Housing First based on a limited number of

studies that purported to show high rates of housing retention and significant cost savings. ²¹ However, as the literature has accumulated over the past 15 years, the outcomes are not as rosy as activists first claimed. Some of the early studies—for example, of the Downtown Emergency Service Center facility in Seattle—omitted construction and capital costs of Housing First units, which artificially inflated the claimed "savings." Furthermore, as University of Alabama at Birmingham professor Stefan Kertesz demonstrates, the potential savings of Housing First programs would "not apply to the 82% of homeless individuals who are not *chronically* homeless" (emphasis added), which indicates that Housing First has significant diminishing returns for less severe cases. ²³ A recent metanalysis of Housing First programs lays it out plainly: In the most rigorous studies, Housing First increases overall costs—the precise opposite of what Housing First activists have claimed. ²⁴

However, the real problem with Housing First is not that it increases costs, but that it does not help human beings. In study after study, residents of Housing First programs demonstrate reasonably high rates of housing retention, and consistently do not demonstrate any improvement in overcoming substance abuse, reduced psychiatric symptoms, or improved general well-being-the "human outcomes." For example, in HUD's foundational study of three nationally recognized Housing First programs, there was no significant reduction in impairment related to substance abuse; in fact, among residents with co-occurring substance abuse and mental health disorders, the percentage of people with moderate to severe impairment actually increased from 88 percent to 93 percent after entering permanent supportive housing.25 Even in the "gold standard" Pathways to Housing program, which provides residents with 24-hour access to "nine-person interdisciplinary teams consist[ing] of social workers, a substance abuse specialist, nurse practitioner, part-time psychiatrist, family systems specialist, wellness specialist, employment specialist, and administrative assistant," the number of individuals with impairment related to substance abuse increased over a 12-month period; and none of the individuals with substance-abuse disorders achieved recovery.26

The most devastating evidence against the Housing First approach, which is used in many Western countries, is a recent control group study in Ottawa, Canada, which compared outcomes between a Housing First population and a nonintervention control group. Although the Housing First group showed higher rates of housing retention after 24 months, it also showed higher rates of substance abuse, mental illness, and death than the control group—which consisted of people who were simply left on the

streets.²⁷ The Housing First cohort was provided with free housing, medical care, case management, substance abuse treatment, and mental health services. And yet, the control group, which was not provided anything, reported lower rates of substance abuse and psychiatric symptoms, and higher rates of family connectedness and overall quality of life after 24 months.²⁸

How is this possible? One plausible explanation is that Housing First, following the "harm reduction" model, does not require residents to participate in services, take medication, or reduce substance abuse. As a result, many Housing First programs end up concentrating the worst aspects of street homelessness—drug abuse, psychosis, and social pathology—into physical housing complexes. This can create a vicious cycle and, tragically, make it nearly impossible for the homeless to overcome their personal challenges.²⁹

In the end, the tragic flaw of Housing First is that it reduces human beings to housing statistics. The only metric of success for Housing First is "housing retention"—if people are indoors, it is a success, even if they fall deeper into addiction, psychosis, and despair. In some studies, even overdose deaths in permanent supportive housing units do not count as a negative outcome; they simply reduce the denominator for analysis, which, perversely, increases the apparent success of the program. From this perspective, Housing First is a profoundly pessimistic philosophy, prioritizing physical shelter spaces above the people living inside them. Housing First policies disconnect the critical link between compassion and responsibility, leaving the homeless to cope in a network of human pathologies, under shelter that does nothing to address them.

On Los Angeles' Skid Row and in San Francisco's Tenderloin district, the conditions surrounding many Housing First facilities are reminiscent of the Third World. There are tents on the sidewalks and open-air drug markets on the street corners. Many Housing First residents spend their days on the streets to be "closer to the action," then cycle back to their Housing First units when they have finished a cycle of drug taking. One HUD report found that 41 percent of Housing First residents in the study disappeared for weeks or months at a time, choosing to live on the streets despite having access to secure housing. Tragically, Housing First is often little more than homelessness within a residential setting—it does nothing to reduce the human pathologies; it merely contains them temporarily within four walls.

"Treatment First" as a Successful Alternative

Fortunately, there is an emerging body of research that supports an alternative policy: the so-called Treatment First approach. While Housing First

prioritizes the values of "harm reduction" and low barriers to entry, the Treatment First model prioritizes the values of addiction recovery, personal transformation, and self-sufficiency. In Treatment First programs, the goal is to rehabilitate the individual, then secure permanent housing. It is also called the "linear" model, because it relies on a guided progression through recovery programs, building human capacity and treating addiction and mental illness.

Researchers at the University of Alabama at Birmingham completed a series of four randomized controlled studies of Treatment First programs. The six-month programs—collectively dubbed the "Birmingham Model"—provided the homeless with abstinence-contingent housing and required participation in a rigorous full-time program of addiction recovery, behavioral treatment, work training, and recreational opportunities. In the final clinical trial, 44 percent of residents maintained sobriety at six months after entering the program, and "housing stability and employment rose from baseline to six or twelve months in all trials." At the end of the study, the researchers concluded that programs that combine abstinence-contingent housing with drug treatment could "contribute to long-term housing and employment for as many as 40%" of homeless drug users who enter such a program. ³⁶

It is important to keep in mind that the programs of the Birmingham Model served a population with numerous challenges: The majority of clients were homeless, crack-addicted, mentally ill men in one of the poorest regions in the United States. In the most successful trial program, 44 percent of men were stably housed and 53 percent were stably employed after 12 months—a remarkable achievement given the severe social, personal, and financial obstacles at the outset of the program.³⁷ The key to success, according to researchers, was the combination of housing and treatment with obligations and enforcement; in other words, the relinkage of compassion and responsibility. The Birmingham Model programs consciously sought to align incentives with the "restoration of behavioral self-regulation and the capacity to interact in a constructive social environment," leading to long-term self-sufficiency, restored relationships, and improved human outcomes.³⁸

This is not to say that the Birmingham Model is a panacea. As with any policy choice, there are inevitable trade-offs between Housing First and Treatment First. In simple terms, the evidence presents these conclusions: Housing First has housing-retention rates of 80 percent, but does not improve substance abuse, mental health, or employment outcomes.³⁹ Treatment First has housing-retention rates of 40 percent, but significantly improves substance abuse, mental health, and employment outcomes—and moves many people into self-sufficiency and private-market housing.⁴⁰

Reverend Andy Bales, CEO of Union Rescue Mission in Los Angeles, which offers faith-based treatment programs for the chronically homeless, explains the different objectives between Housing First and comprehensive treatment programs: "Housing First [sometimes leads to] a life of addiction and actually overdosing in that unit.... We want more than that for our graduates. We want them to have a recovered life, a productive life, a life more abundant than it was when they entered our facility."

While there is still a need for permanent supportive housing for the severely disabled and chronically homeless, the vast majority of the homeless would be better served in treatment and recovery programs that promote self-sufficiency. Furthermore, from a financial standpoint, policymakers must keep in mind that permanent supportive housing functions as an annuity—it is an expenditure for the duration of an individual's lifetime—while recovery programs seek to achieve positive results in nine months to 18 months, then accommodate new residents. In short, recovery achieves better human outcomes and can serve a much larger number of people, given limited resources. Treatment First comes closer to fulfilling the real purpose of public assistance: to enable human flourishing, even for those who face the greatest challenges.

Regulatory Reform for HUD's Homelessness Programs

For the first time in a generation, there is the political momentum to dramatically re-orient federal policy toward better outcomes on homelessness. Although the Housing First philosophy has become deeply entrenched among a coalition of service providers, political activists, and organized interest groups in both the U.S. and Canada, the evidence no longer supports their blanket policy of Housing First programs. Through concrete reforms, HUD can redirect existing resources away from Housing First and to programs that demonstrate a better record of improving lives, especially with regard to mental illness, drug and alcohol addiction, and other social pathologies.

Rather than continue to be guided by the ideological commitment to Housing First, policymakers must take this moment to re-evaluate the approach to homelessness from the bottom up. The intentions behind Housing First might be noble, but in practice, it cannot be scaled up to meet the needs of the hundreds of thousands currently sleeping on the streets—and will do little to transform their lives. Instead of doubling down on Housing First, HUD should shift CoC funding to Treatment First programs, such as those operated by rescue missions, rehabilitation centers, and recovery homes.

As a starting point for reform, President Trump recently issued a series of executive orders that provide guidance for improving HUD's homelessness programs, among other public assistance programs. In Executive Order 13828, President Donald Trump recognized that the welfare system, which would include many Housing First programs, "still traps many recipients... in poverty and is in need of further reform and modernization in order to increase self-sufficiency, well-being, and economic mobility." In Executive Order 13831, the President recognized that faith-based organizations, such as rescue missions and rehabilitation programs, "lift people up, keep families strong, and solve problems at the local level," and recommended that the federal government "partner with such organizations through innovative, measurable, and outcome-driven initiatives."

Following these principles, HUD policymakers should immediately remove the incentives for "low-barrier" programs and orient its funding toward outcomes of recovery, rehabilitation, and self-sufficiency. The Homeless Emergency Assistance and Rapid Transition to Housing (HEARTH) Act of 2009, which amended the McKinney–Vento Act, explicitly states that HUD should seek a "balance among strategies targeting homeless individuals, families, and other subpopulations." For the past decade, HUD's approach has been oriented too far toward Housing First and permanent supportive housing; any new funding must rebalance HUD's overall portfolio toward Treatment First and transitional housing.

In order to begin these reforms, HUD Secretary Ben Carson should immediately declare Treatment First a "proven strategy" based on the evidence from evaluations and submit this finding through the notice-and-comment process. Second, Secretary Carson should submit a finding that HUD has funded at least 150,000 new units of permanent housing, which under Section 428(a)(5) of the HEARTH Act, will terminate the requirement for a 30 percent minimum allocation for permanent housing. ⁴⁵ Taken together, these actions will establish the regulatory foundation for shifting funds from Housing First programs to Treatment First programs.

Finally, under the Secretary's leadership, HUD officials should conduct a targeted overhaul of the funding formula in next year's CoC Notice of Funding Availability (NOFA), which allocates competitive grant funding to local CoC and nonprofit service providers. The Secretary, in conjunction with HUD staff, should remove all disincentives for recovery and self-sufficiency in the current formula. Specifically, HUD should amend the current NOFA scoring system as follows:

- Eliminate the reward for CoC programs that demonstrate that "at least 75 percent of all project applications...provide low barriers to entry without preconditions," 46 which, in effect, penalize recovery and faith-based programs;
- Eliminate the reward for projects that have "low barriers to entry and [prioritize] rapid placement and stabilization in permanent housing,"⁴⁷ which de-prioritize treatment-based programs;
- Eliminate the reward for demonstrating "an increase in income from non-employment cash sources," which may incentivize work-capable individuals to permanently exit the workforce through disability programs; and
- Eliminate the reward for "specific strategies to ensure homelessness is not criminalized,"⁴⁹ which undercut local governments' enforcement of municipal ordinances for public safety and order.

To replace these points, HUD should add new rewards for programs that lead to self-sufficiency, as described in President Trump's Executive Order 13828. HUD should design its competitive grant process into a payfor-outcomes system that rewards service providers that deliver tangible human outcomes. Specifically, HUD should create point incentives in its upcoming NOFA for:

- Treatment-based programs that demonstrate improvements in substance abuse, mental health, and physical health outcomes;
- Programs that demonstrate an increase in employment, earned income, and financial independence; and
- Programs that successfully move the homeless into long-term private housing.

Conclusion

With national attention drawn to the problems associated with public encampments and a record \$9 billion in CARES Act funding, policymakers have a critical opportunity to adjust the national strategic approach to reducing homelessness.

As legislators and HUD officials contemplate their response to the problem, they should take inspiration from the origins of federal homelessness policy—the McKinney–Vento Act. When President Reagan signed the bill into law, he made clear that federal homeless assistance was deeply connected to the mission of providing support to "public or private nonprofit organizations for health and substance abuse services" and to "assist individuals in developing marketable skills that bring economic independence." ⁵⁰

This should still be the guiding light of homelessness policy: to improve human lives meaningfully. The most urgent challenge for policymakers is not to build new apartment units, but to rehabilitate the individuals who will live inside them.

Christopher F. Rufo is Visiting Fellow in Domestic Policy Studies, of the Institute for Family, Community and Opportunity, at The Heritage Foundation, and the Director of the Center on Wealth & Poverty at Discovery Institute.

Endnotes

- 1. U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "2019 Point in Time Estimates of Homelessness in the U.S.," https://www.hud.gov/2019-point-in-time-estimates-of-homelessness-in-US (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 2. The difference in unsheltered homelessness from 2014 to 2019 calculated using data from ibid., "2007–2019 Point in Time Estimates of Homelessness in the U.S."
- 3. Percentage calculated by summing the homelessness totals in California, Oregon, and Washington, and then dividing by the national homelessness total.
- 4. Christopher F. Rufo, "Seattle Under Siege," City Journal (Autumn 2018), https://www.city-journal.org/seattle-homelessness (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 5. Gale Holland, "L.A. Spent \$619 Million on Homelessness Last Year. Has It Made a Difference?" *Los Angeles Times*, May 11, 2019, https://www.latimes.com/local/california/la-me-ln-homeless-housing-count-20190511-story.html (accessed July 16, 2020).
- Janey Rountree, Nathan Hess, and Austin Lyke, "Health Conditions Among Unsheltered Adults in the U.S.," California Policy Lab, October 2019, https://www.capolicylab.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/Health-Conditions-Among-Unsheltered-Adults-in-the-U.S.pdf (accessed July 16, 2020).
- 7. National Low Income Housing Coalition, "Congressional Leaders Agree to Coronavirus Response Package with Funding for Homelessness and Housing," March 25, 2020, https://nlihc.org/resource/congressional-leaders-agree-coronavirus-response-package-funding-homelessness-and-housing (accessed July 17, 2020), and U.S. Office of Management and Budget, *A Budget for America's Future, Fiscal Year 2021*, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/budget_fy21.pdf (accessed May 13, 2020).
- Steward B. McKinney Homeless Assistance Act, Disadvantaged Persons, Public Law No. 100–77. U.S. Statutes at Large 101 (1987), pp. 482–538, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/STATUTE-101/pdf/STATUTE-101-Pg482.pdf (accessed July 17, 2020).
- 9. National Alliance to End Homelessness, "What Is a Continuum of Care?" January 14, 2010, https://endhomelessness.org/resource/what-is-a-continuum-of-care/ (accessed July 17, 2020).2020, https://endhomelessness.org/resource/what-is-a-continuum-of-care/.", "plainCitation": "What Is a Continuum of Care?," National Alliance to End Homelessness, accessed May 13, 2020, https://endhomelessness.org/resource/what-is-a-continuum-of-care/.", "dontUpdate": true, "noteIndex":8}, "citationItems": ["id":264, "uris": ["http://zotero.org/users/local/h3NKXWBZ/items/J2VCNIYE"], "itemData": "id":264, "type": "webpage", "abstract": "This resource explains what a Continuum of Care is, as well as details the necessary parts of a Continuum of Care (CoC
- 10. Norm Suchar, "Homeless Assistance: Ten-Year Plans to End Homelessness," National Low Income Housing Coalition, https://nlihc.org/sites/default/files/2014AG-103.pdf (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 11. U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Congressional Justifications," https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/CFO/documents/2020HUD%20 CongressionalJustifications3-18-19.pdf (accessed May 13, 2020).
- 12. Office of the President, Council of Economic Advisers, "The State of Homelessness in America," September 2019, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/The-State-of-Homelessness-in-America.pdf (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 13. Office of Los Angeles Mayor Eric Garcetti, "Tracking HHH," May 7, 2018, https://www.lamayor.org/HomelessnessTrackingHHH (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 14. Julie Labich, "New USC Poll Reveals Likely California Voters' Sentiments on Homelessness Ahead of March 3 Primary Election," University of Southern California Sol Price School of Public Policy, February 13, 2020, https://priceschool.usc.edu/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/Press-Release-USC-Price-USC-Schwarzenegger-Institute-Homelessness-Poll.pdf (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 15. Su Embree, Michelle Neiss, and Anne Buzzini, "Portland Business Alliance 2019 Jobs and Economy," Portland Business Alliance, January 2019, https://portlandalliance.com/assets/pdfs/2019-PBA-Jobs-Economy-DHMReport-January.pdf (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 16. Melissa Santos, "Across the Entire State, WA Voters Rank Homelessness as the No. 1 Issue Lawmakers Must Address," Crosscut, January 9, 2020, https://crosscut.com/2020/01/across-entire-state-wa-voters-rank-homelessness-no-1-issue-lawmakers-must-address (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 17. Office of the President, Council of Economic Advisers, "The State of Homelessness in America."
- 18. Stephen Eide, "Housing First and Homelessness: The Rhetoric and the Reality," *City Journal*, April 21, 2020, https://www.manhattan-institute.org/housing-first-effectiveness#notes (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 19. Andy Bales, "State of Homelessness & Impact of Housing First Only, Harm Reduction Model on Homelessness, Specifically Street Homelessness, from Reputable and High-Level Sources," Union Rescue Mission, accessed May 12, 2020, https://urm.org/state-of-homelessness-impact-of-housing-first-only-union-rescue-mission-andy-bales/ (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 20. Douglas McGray. "The Abolitionist," *The Atlantic*, June, 2004, https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2004/06/the-abolitionist/302969/ (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 21. Jennifer Perlman and John Parvensky, "Denver Housing First Collaborative," Colorado Coalition for the Homeless, December 11, 2006, https://shnny.org/uploads/Supportive_Housing_in_Denver.pdf (accessed July 20, 2020), and Mary E. Larimer et al., "Health Care and Public Service Use and Costs before and after Provision of Housing for Chronically Homeless Persons with Severe Alcohol Problems," *Journal of the American Medical Association*, Vol. 301, No. 13 (April 1, 2009), pp. 1349–1357, https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2009.414 (accessed July 20, 2020).SETTING, AND PARTICIPANTS: Quasi-experimental design comparing 95 housed participants (with drinking permitted

- 22. Stefan G. Kertesz and Saul J. Weiner, "Housing the Chronically Homeless: High Hopes, Complex Realities," *Journal of American Medical Association*, Vol. 301, No. 17 (May 6, 2009), p. 1822, https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2009.596 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 23. Ibid., p. 1823.
- 24. Angela Ly and Eric Latimer, "Housing First Impact on Costs and Associated Cost Offsets: A Review of the Literature," *Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, Vol. 60. No. 11 (November 2015), pp. 475–487, https://doi.org/10.1177/070674371506001103 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 25. Gretchen Locke et al., "The Applicability of Housing First Models to Homeless Persons with Serious Mental Illness," U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development Office of Policy Development and Research, September 10, 2007, p. 90, https://www.huduser.gov/portal/publications/homeless/hsgfirst.html (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 26. Ibid., p. 88.
- 27. Rebecca A. Cherner et al., "Housing First for Adults with Problematic Substance Use," *Journal of Dual Diagnoses*, Vol. 13, No. 3 (April 2017), pp. 219–229, https://doi.org/10.1080/15504263.2017.1319586 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 28. Ibid., pp. 224 and 225.
- 29. Stefan G. Kertesz et al., "Housing First for Homeless Persons with Active Addiction: Are We Overreaching?" *The Milbank Quarterly* Vol. 87, No. 2 (June 2009), pp. 495–534, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0009.2009.00565.x (accessed July 20, 2020).\\uco\\u8221{} {\\i{\}}The Milbank Quarterly} 87, no. 2 (June 2009)
- 30. Cherner et al., "Housing First for Adults with Problematic Substance Use," p. 222, Figure 1.
- 31. Christopher F. Rufo, "The Moral Crisis of Skid Row," *City Journal*, January 11, 2020, https://www.city-journal.org/skid-row-los-angeles (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 32. Locke et al., "The Applicability of Housing First Models to Homeless Persons with Serious Mental Illness," p. 97.
- 33. Kertesz et al., "Housing First for Homeless Persons with Active Addiction." Housing First, offers early access to permanent housing without requiring completion of treatment or, for clients with addiction, proof of sobriety. \n\nMethods\nThis article reviews studies of Housing First and more traditional rehabilitative (e.g., "linear"
- 34. Joseph E. Schumacher et al., "Meta-Analysis of Day Treatment and Contingency-Management Dismantling Research: Birmingham Homeless Cocaine Studies (1990–2006)," *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, Vol. 75, No. 5 (October 2007), pp. 823–828, https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.75.5.823 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 35. Kertesz et al., "Housing First for Homeless Persons with Active Addiction," Housing First, offers early access to permanent housing without requiring completion of treatment or, for clients with addiction, proof of sobriety. \n\nMethods\nThis article reviews studies of Housing First and more traditional rehabilitative (e.g., "linear" p. 516.
- 36. Schumacher et al., "Meta-Analysis of Day Treatment and Contingency-Management Dismantling Research," p. 827.
- 37. Stefan Kertesz et al., "Long-Term Housing and Work Outcomes Among Treated Cocaine-Dependent Homeless Persons," *Journal of Behavioral Health & Research*, Vol. 34 (2007), pp. 17–33, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1885681/ (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 38. Kertesz et al. Housing First, offers early access to permanent housing without requiring completion of treatment or, for clients with addiction, proof of sobriety. \n\nMethods \nThis article reviews studies of Housing First and more traditional rehabilitative (e.g., "linear", "Housing First for Homeless Persons with Active Addiction," p. 500.
- 39. Sam Tsemberis, Leyla Gulcur, and Maria Nakae, "Housing First, Consumer Choice, and Harm Reduction for Homeless Individuals with a Dual Diagnosis," *American Journal of Public Health*, Vol. 94, No. 4 (April 2004), pp. 651–656, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1448313/?_escaped_fragment =po=64.1447 (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 40. Schumacher et al., "Meta-Analysis of Day Treatment and Contingency-Management Dismantling Research: Birmingham Homeless Cocaine Studies (1990–2006)," p. 827.
- 41. Author conversation with Andy Bales on September 20, 2019.
- 42. Executive Office of the President, Executive Order 13828, "Reducing Poverty in America by Promoting Opportunity and Economic Mobility," *Federal Register*, Vol. 83, No. 72 (April 13, 2018), p. 15941, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2018/04/13/2018-07874/reducing-poverty-in-america-by-promoting-opportunity-and-economic-mobility (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 43. Executive Office of the President, Executive Order 13831, "Establishment of a White House Faith and Opportunity Initiative," *Federal Register*, Vol. 83, No. 89 (May 8, 2018), p. 20715, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2018/05/08/2018-09895/establishment-of-a-white-house-faith-and-opportunity-initiative (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 44. U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "The McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act, As Amended by S.896, The Homeless Emergency Assistance and Rapid Transition to Housing (HEARTH) Act of 2009," https://files.hudexchange.info/resources/documents/HomelessAssistanceActAmendedbyHEARTH.pdf (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 45. Ibid., p. 38.

- 46. U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Community Planning and Development," 2019, https://files.hudexchange.info/resources/documents/FY-2019-CoC-Program-Competition-NOFA.pdf (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 47. Ibid., p. 11.
- 48. Ibid., p. 55.
- 49. Ibid., p. 64.
- 50. Ronald Reagan Presidential Library and Museum, "Statement on Signing the Stewart B. McKinney Homeless Assistance Amendments Act of 1988," November 7, 1988, https://www.reaganlibrary.gov/research/speeches/110788c (accessed July 20, 2020).